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MINUTES: State Association Thursday, Feb 23, 2012 
 The session was opened by singing “Thou are Worthy” & “Send the 
Light” led by Bruce Kimbrel (The Song Leader for this Session of the 
State Association). Prayer by Paul Reid.  
 In depth Devotion by Tim Hackett, Fairview FWB Church, 
Spartanburg, SC from Matt 28:18-20 “Develop Disciples”. 
 Call to Order by Clerk. Welcome by Host Pastor Jim Fairchild. 
Response by Assistant Moderator Danny Stone. 
 Partial Report of Registration Committee / Credential Committee- 
52 ministers, 7 delegates, 27 visitors registered for a total of 86 in 
attendance.  116 Churches represented by fee. 
 MSC to Seat Delegates. Approve a flexible Program. 
 Recognize Visitors. Missionaries- Fernando Bustamante, Hispanic 
Ministry, Sam and June McVay and Tim and Kristi Johnson- Spain, plus 
National Representatives.  
 State Office and Book Store report [Page 8] by Executive Secretary, 
Todd Smith. MSC  
 General Board Report [Page 27] by Clerk, Mike Jones. MSC to 
receive the report with the information about the Children’s Home 
being considered during the Children’s Home report. 
 Report of the Children’s Home by Director of the Board, Tim 
Hackett. Digest of Reports information [Page 36] shared before the 
reading of an open letter to the State Association from the Children’s 
Home Board [Page 40]. MSC to receive as information in order to 
discuss. 
 Moderator Sherwood Lee gave information about the present 
Children’s Home situation. Numerous questions were asked and various 
comments were made by people from the body. All were answered by 
the chairman of the Children’s Home Board and/or the State 
Moderator. Further discussion put off until the afternoon session. 
Committee on Committee report  [Page 33] by Johnny Evans. MSC 
Break 
 Melody of songs and Prayer led by Bruce Kimbrel  
 Testimony of Southside FWBC Member Bryan Crawford (with the 
help of Pastor Jim Fairchild) who is handicapped but still faithful in his 
attendance at Church. 
 Special Music by Bruce Kimbrel- “He still reigns” 
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 Powerful Message by Rev. Lee Patrick, First FWB Church, Florence 
from Acts 13:41 on the marvel of “God at Work”. Many to the altar 
seeking for God to work in their life. 
 Announcement by host pastor and prayer by Sherwood Lee. 
 Great Lunch provided by Southside FWBC in the Family Life Center. 
 Opening Songs by Bruce Kimbrell. 
 Devotion by Rev Teddy Rabon, Calvary FWB Church, Georgetown, 
SC from Rom 13:11 “Laborers for the Harvest” 
 Resume discussion about the Children’s Home. Information about 
the former Director’s resignation was shared by the Chairman of the 
Children’s Home Board. Several questions about placement of Children 
were asked and answered. Recommendation from the Children’s Home 
and the General Board were presented on one page- MSC to approve 
 MSC that the State Association give a rising vote of thanks to 
William and Fran Porter for their service at the Children’s Home. 
 Nominating Committee report [Page 33] was given and accepted 
(Moderator, Sherwood Lee was elected for his 17th year). 
 MSC to accept the Executive Committee’s report (Page 21] as 
presented in the Digest of Reports and in the addendum given to 
delegates when they registered. 
 State Treasurer’s Report [Page 25] by Marty Cox. MSC to accept. 
 WAC report read by the State Clerk [Page 26]. MSC to receive. 
 State Home Mission Report [Page 16] given by Director Earl Hendrix 
with help from board member Allan Austin and Treasury report given 
by Executive Secretary Todd Smith. Greetings from Jim Fairchild, 
missionary to Southside FWB Church, Aiken, SC about the victory we 
are celebrating because we are now debt free and because of the work 
God is doing. Special recognition was given to Brother Todd Smith for 
his faithful work in building and establishing the Southside FWB Church. 
 Report of Hispanic Missionary Fernando Bustamante with help from 
Rick Bowling (National FWB Hispanic Ministry) with special emphasis 
upon the souls saved and the blessings of God upon the work. MSC to 
accept the report. 
 Youth Conference report [Page 34] by Director, Bruce Kimbrel.  
 Youth Ministry and Youth Conference Board have decided that now 
is not a good time to merge and recommend they remain separate.  
 Youth Ministry Director, Teddy Rabon gave a report on the State 
Camp Ministry [Page 31] and shared a DVD of the ministry. He then 
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shared about the need of Churches and Ministers to support the Camp 
Ministry.    MSC to receive as information. 
Break 
 Special Music by Bruce Kimbrel “Family of God”. 
 Report by Galen Dunbar on WMO. Nearly 50% of the FWB churches 
in SC have signed up to participate in the 2012 WMO. Last Sunday of 
April each year.  
 Report by Sam McVay from IM. With reports by Tim and Kristi 
Johnson (Spain) and Jonathan Postlewaite (Bulgaria). 
 Information about the National Association and Denominational 
Matters by NAFWB Executive Secretary, Keith Burden. He also shared 
information on a new organization to combat the moral decline in 
America call “Taking a Stand”. More information will be forthcoming. 
 Friends of India report [Page 29] by Don Hanna. Dr Don reported on 
the health of missionary Carlisle Hanna and shared how, in spite of a 
broken knee cap, Brother Carlisle still returned to India and is carrying 
on successful ministry. He also shared about the increased persecution 
of the Christians in India and requested prayer for continued 
effectiveness and God’s blessings on the upcoming Conference where 
7000 are expected. MSC to receive as information. 
 Expression of appreciation by John Cody for help received when a 
group of people were flooded out in Kentucky. He also recognized his 
son who was wounded in Iraq and is now part of the wounded warrior 
program. 
 Todd Smith announced about the State WAC meeting in March and 
about their retreat in September. Information will be available on the 
State Web Site. 
  Dismissed until the Evening Service in Prayer by Doug Mathis. 
 
Thursday Night Service, February 23, 2012 
 Opening Hymns led by Bruce Kimbrel. Special Song by the Jim 
Fairchild family.  Presentation of Plaques to the top twenty-five giving 
churches through the State Plan of Support by SCFWB Executive 
Secretary, Todd Smith.  
 Note Burning Celebration on the paid off debt for the Southside 
FWB Church Mission Project led by State Home Mission Director, Earl 
Hendrix with help from the present board, past board members, former 
missionary pastor, Todd Smith, and present missionary pastor, Jim 
Fairchild. 
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 Testimony by Tom Brody, member of Southside FWB Church about 
the impact the ministry of this mission church has had on his life.  
 Prayer by Sherwood Lee before a special offering was received for 
the State Home Missions.  
 Special music by the Jim Fairchild Family before the evening 
message by Rev. Keith Burden, NAFWB Executive Secretary from Matt 
9:37-38 on the “Harvest”. He shared that there was a Plenteous 
Harvest, that there was a Problem with the Harvest, and that Prayer 
was needed for Laborers for the Harvest. He then showed that there is 
a season for harvest, soils that produce better harvest, seed that brings 
the right harvest, sowers who must prepare the harvest, and the 
supernatural power of God that gives the increase in the Harvest. Many 
to the altar for commitment.  Dismissal prayer by Rev. Thad Jacobs.  
 
Friday Morning, February 24, 2012 Session 
 Special Music led by Bruce Kimbrel. Opening prayer led by Lorenza 
Stox. “He keeps me singing” and other songs led by Bruce Kimbrel. 
 Moving Morning Devotion by Allen Goodman, Pastor of Damascus 
FWB Church of Conway from Gal 1: 11-12 on the subject “Last Day 
Preachers” who need a Personal Experience and a Powerful Experience 
that enables us, equips us, and instills in us the need for harvest. 
 National Home Mission Report by Director, Larry Powell with 
special thanks for support of the Hispanic Ministry, the Gwen Hendrix 
Hispanic Institution, and the other mission ministries.  
 Randal House Report by David Womack sharing the new material 
offered by Randal House and inviting people to take part in the D6 
conference. 
 Final Credential Committee Report- Total Attendance: 53 ministers, 
9 delegates, and 43 visitors for a total attendance of 105. Total 
churches in the State Association 116 with total fees received of 
$27,260.  
 FWB Foundation report by Director, David Brown. He shared about 
the wisdom of investing and used the example of a widow who invested 
her money and now her annuity produces $12,000 per year for FWB 
ministries. 
 Board of Retirement report by Director, Ray Lewis. He shared that 
there is a program underway to help ministers who reach retirement 
age without adequate retirement and encouraged people to consider 
giving to this fund. 
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 FWB Bible College Report by Mike Edwards sharing that attendance 
was up and accreditation has been given. Funds are needed in order to 
balance the budget this year. Online studies are available. A DVD was 
shown giving information about the name change for the Bible College. 
 Report from Southeastern FWB College by President, Lorenza Stox. 
A handout was given about the College statistics and other information. 
 Resolutions Committee report [Page 35] given by Chairman, Mac 
Atkinson, Jr. MSC to accept in entirety and give the host church a rising 
vote of thanks for their excellent hospitality.  
 MSC to change the date of the 2013 State Meeting to Feb 21-22, 
2013. Session will be hosted by the South Carolina Conference at 
Lebanon FWBC of Effingham.  
 MSC to give retiring Clerk, Mike Jones, a bonus of $200 to help with 
his expenses during this State.  
Break for fellowship 
 Song service and Special Music by Bruce Kimbrel. 
 Powerful Message by Mac Atkinson, Jr from Lebanon FWB Church 
from Matt 9:35-38  “What will it take?” Shared about how he and his 
father’s company came in the early days and laid the foundation of the 
Mission Church here at Southside and dried in the building because 
they had a burden for the work of God. He then asked What did it take 
to move Jesus? Jesus was moved by the needs of people. He then 
challenged the State Association to set a goal of winning 500 souls to 
Christ in the coming year. Many to the altar in a prayer of commitment. 
“He is Lord” led by Bruce Kimbrel.  
 MSC to Adjourn with dismissal prayer by Scott Ard.  
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SC FWB STATE OFFICE AND CHRISTIAN BOOKSTORE REPORT 

 
     Theologian John Wesley, brother of Charles Wesley, 
was a prominent preacher in the 1700’s.  On one 

occasion, he said, “Make all you can, save all you can, give all you can.”  
No doubt, South Carolina Free Will Baptist have done just that, as is 
exemplified in the fact that in 2011 they gave $1,179,480.39 in 
contributions from churches and individuals for missionaries and 
ministries at home and around the world! Thank you for your continued 
faithful support of the Lord’s work!  No gift is too small, and everything 
that is given with a cheerful heart, God can multiply it for His use that 
souls might be won and that lives might be changed. 
 As we partner together with our ministers, missionaries, churches, 
conferences, our state association, and denominational offices, we are 
here to serve you and help in any way possible.  Our Free Will Baptist 
Christian Book and Supply continues to provide Sunday school 
literature, Vacation Bible School material, Bibles, and churches supplies 
to our churches.  Although the tough economy continues to affect many, 
we are thankful that God allowed us to end the year in the black and 
close to where we ended the year in 2010.  We did not end the year with 
a large surplus of funds, but our bills were paid, and our needs were met.  
Thank you for your continued faithful support and prayers. 
In Christ, 
Todd Smith 
Executive Secretary 
ToddSmith@scfwb.com 
 
 The following Funds were managed by the SCFWB State Office in 
2011, and the financial report of each account follows this report: 
 1) SC FWB State Minister’s Benevolent Fund   
 2) SC FWB State Office Operating Fund/ Salary Funds/  
  Mission Trip Fund/ Maintenance Fund  
 3) SC FWB Christian Book and Supply Store  
 4) SC FWB Plan of Support Missions Giving 
 5) SC FWB State Home Mission Board Operating Fund 
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SCFWB MINISTER’S BENEVOLENT FUND - 2011 

Balance Jan 1, 2011 $1,170.00 

Income- 2011 $2,308.00 

Total to account for $3,478.00 

Expenses:  

Administration Fees $36.00 

Benevolent Gift – Death of Joe Cagle $1,170.00 

Benevolent Gift – Death of Anne Truett $900.00 

Total Expenses – 2011 $2,106.00 

Balance Dec. 31, 2011 $1,372.00 

 Remember, this is NOT insurance. It is a Benevolent Gift to help members during 
time of Death. The fee is $26 per member per death occurrence ($25 is distributed and 
$1 is used for postage and administration). It is open to any minister in good standing, 
his wife, or the widow of a minister in good standing with the SC FWB State Assoc. 

 

SCFWB State Office Operations Budget 2012 

Salaries   $87,630.00 

Publish, distribute “Informer”/Office Suplies $9,000.00 

Travel Expense $12,000.00 

Conference/National/Other Expense $8,000.00 

Office Expense $5,000.00 

TOTAL State Office Budget $129,630.00 
 

South Carolina Missions and Ministries Giving and Distribution 
2004 ................................................................................................ $1,077,512.43 
2005 ................................................................................................ $1,251,780.93 
2006 ................................................................................................ $1,214,087.56 
2007 ................................................................................................ $1,328,108.22 
2008 ................................................................................................ $1,147,488.89 
2009 ................................................................................................ $1,145,919.26 
2010 ................................................................................................ $1,217,739.45 
2011 ................................................................................................ $1,179,480.39 
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SCFWB State Office Salary Report / 2012 Budgets 

Exec. Secretary Salary 2011 Budget 2012 Budget 

Federal/State Tax $5,500.00 $5,500.00 

Housing $14,400.00 $14,400.00 

Health/Life Insurance $ 7,520.00 $8,389.00 

Retirement -0- $1,800.00 

Salary $18,315.00 $18,315.00 

TOTAL $45,735.00 $48,404.00 
 

Other 2010 State Office/ Book Store Salaries / 2012 Budgets 

Bookstore Manager 2011 Budget 2012 Budget 

Federal - State Tax $1,300.00 $936.00 

Soc. Security/Medicare $1,700.00 $847.44 

Health Savings -0- $5,000.00 

Salary $19,000.00 $13,215.60 

TOTAL 22,000.00 $19,999.04 

*The Bookstore Hours are Monday, Tuesday, and Thursday – 10 AM – 6 PM, 
Wednesday – 10 AM – 2 PM, and closed on Friday. 

   

Part Time Help   

Salary $5,000.00 $5,000.00 

TOTAL $5,000.00 $5,000.00 
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2011  State Office OPERATIONS INCOME and EXPENSE 

Balance Jan 1, 2011 $6,840.03 

Plan of Support Gifts to State Office $68,794.35 

Reimbursements  $1,879.67 

Interest Operations/Designated/Maint. $1,131.43 

SC State Association- Informer Allowance $4,880.00 

Total Income $76,685.45 

Total To account for $83,525.48 

Operations EXPENSES  

Informer Expense/Print Jobs $4,949.73 

National Meet / Conference Expense $2,784.62 

Office Supplies $2,978.88 

Phone / Calling Post $1,816.67 

Bank Service Fees $89.00 

Travel/Meals/Lodging $8,380.66 

Plagues / Promotional  $853.39 

Mileage reimbursement $8,626.13 

Computer Repairs / Building / Equipment $2,402.43 

Insurance - Building $1,892.00 

Executive Secretary Salary Expense $39,250.00 

Postage $2,651.23 

Total Expenses $76,674.74 

BALANCE 12-31-11 $6,850.74 
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Executive Secretary Mission Trip Account 2011 

Balance Jan 1, 2011 $64.56 

Income $173.00 

Expense -0- 

Balance 12-31-11 $237.56 
 

SC FWB State Maintenance Fund 

Balance Jan 1, 2011 $41,326.72 

Interest Income: $1,314.35 

Total Income: $1,314.35 

 Total to Account For $42,641.07 

Expenses: Printer $1,182.68 

   Bookstore Computer $464.39 

  Transferred to Operations $1,126.12 

Total Expenses $2,773.19 

Balance 12-31-11 $39,867.88 
 

Literature Savings Account 

Balance 1-1-11 $40,000.00 

Interest Income $552.48 

Total to Account For: $40,552.48 

Transferred to Maintenance Fund $552.48 

Balance 12-31-11 $40,000.00 
**This account allows the Book Store to prepay for Literature and save over $700 each 
quarter.  Thank you for your continued support of your State Book Store by allowing us 
to serve Bible, church supplies, VBS, and Sunday School Literature needs. We promote 
and encourage the use of Randall House Publications literature since it is part of this 
denomination but we are able to obtain literature and supplies from most major 
publishers.
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2011 FWB Christian Book and Supply Income and Expense 

Balance Jan 1, 2011 $9,004.24 

INCOME: Interest/Reimbursement $519.39 

     Sunday School Curriculum Sales $195,767.77 

     General Merchandise $37,393.64 

     Bulletins/Bulletin Services $8,506.16 

     Shipping Fees paid to Bookstore $12,201.27 

     Vacation Bible School $3,884.69 

Total to Account For $267,277.16 

EXPENSES: Advertisement $177.48 

     Cost of Goods Sold $190,908.98 

     Fees to Service Credit Card Payments $464.68 

     Pastor/ Church Discounts $1,499.20 

     In Coming Shipping Expense $6,698.28 

     Utilities $6,703.29 

     Contributions to State Office $38,600.00 

      Office Supplies/Equipment $2,579.26 

     SS Distr. Help/Christmas Bonus’ $4,526.25 

     Maintenance/Lawn Care $1,477.88 

     Travel/Meals $2,545.35 

     Gifts to Children’s Home  $2,000.00 

TOTAL EXPENSES $258,180.65 

Balance 12-31-11 $9,096.51 

Special Project Account 

Gift for Imprint Machine Bal. 12-31-11 $2,023.21 
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2011 INCOME  

Beaver Creek Conference $121,678.38 

Central Association $123,886.77 

Eastern Conference $81,937.87 

Palmetto Conference $1,015.30 

South Carolina Conference $747,190.49 

True Life Conference $5,969.43 

SCWAC- Women’s Auxiliary $35,920.38 

Individuals & Independent Churches $61,881.77 

TOTAL $1,179,480.39 

2011 DISTRIBUTION  

Truth and Peace $1,000.00 

National Co-op Gifts $548.18 

FWBBC – Gen. Fund / Student Accts / 
Relocation / Paul Ketteman Memorial $107,096.36 

Board of Retirement – General Fund $83.25 

NAFWB Executive Office $3,491.41 

Japan Relief / Tornado Relief $6,494.21 

NAFWB Foreign Missions $424,030.85 

NAFWB Home Missions $75,145.89 

Rest of the Family $317.16 

NAFWB Master’s Men – Gen. Fund $655.00 

First, Inman Mission – Andy Moore 
(Brazil)  / Gwen Hendrix Hisp Inst $67,023.85 

Friends of India $65,187.53 

Beacon Baptist Missions $2,428.78 

Faith FWB, Goldsboro Missions $29,035.18 
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Chip Maye $120.00 

Direct Missionary $13,046.26 

Noel Sparks $3,749.92 

John Weaver $2,208.75 

Cumberland Youth Camp $45.00 

Stan Degraw $200.00 

Fred Carraway (NC Home Missions) $910.00 

Southeastern College/Students/Choir $19,552.69 

Gateway College / Haiti Relief $2,252.90 

CLA, RBC, G.Owens, Charity, Hebron, 
Gideons, Lighthouse, Biven, Hudson, 
Hicks, Bride of Christ, & Allen Kenny 

$11,293.36 

SC State Association $100.00 

Beaver Creek Bible Institute $705.08 

FWB Children’s Home, Turbeville $147,796.27 

S C FWB Christian Schools $2,192.00 

Evergreen Hispanic Missions $300.00 

SC FWB State Office $80,507.28 

Norwood Gibson Help Fund $125.00 

Liberty, Manning Benevolent Fund $151.38 

Liberty, Orangeburg $1,250.00 

Poston Baggett Loan Fund $71.77 

SC Home Missions / Jim Fairchild $70,095.28 

SC FWB CTS – NYC $71.77 

SC FWB Youth Camp $91.77 

ETEAM $4,064.50 

WNAC – Missions $36,071.76 

TOTAL DISTRIBUTIONS $1,179,480.39 
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MINUTES OF THE SC HOME MISSION BOARD 
 
April 8, 2011, 10AM - Columbia, SC 
 The meeting opened in prayer, and Reverend Allan Austin was 
welcomed as a new board member. It was moved, seconded, and carried 
(MSC) to accept the financial report as given by Executive Secretary, 
Todd Smith. Reports were heard from Missionary Jim Fairchild, 
Missionary Fernando Bustamante, and FWB Hispanic Director Rick 
Bowling. It was MSC to accept missionary reports. It was discussed 
regarding the Conway Hispanic Mission work needing a building in 
which to meet. It was noted that the Aiken Loan Fund balance as of the 
end of March was $16,682.98. It was MSC to recommend that funds that 
come in for the Aiken Loan Fund after debt is paid off be put toward the 
building maintenance needs of the Aiken mission church. It was MSC to 
send a letter to the SC FWB Executive Committee recommending that 
the 2012 state meeting be hosted at the Southside Free Will Baptist 
Church in Aiken for the celebration of the debt retirement and note 
burning of the Aiken church, and it was MSC that board member 
Reverend Rickey Evans be appointed to promote SC Home Missions as 
he travels across the state preaching in various churches and that his 
expenses be paid and an honorarium given to him for his services. It was 
MSC to appoint board mission Reverend Allan Austin as the SC Home 
Mission Board Secretary for the purpose of compiling minutes and 
reporting to the SC FWB State Clerk.  
 The meeting was dismissed in prayer. In attendance were SC Home 
Mission Director Reverend Earl Hendrix, Reverend Mitch Edge (BC), 
Reverend Rickey Evans (CA), Reverend Larry McAllister (EC), 
Reverend Allan Austin (SCC), Executive Secretary Todd Smith, 
Missionary Jim Fairchild, Missionary Fernando Bustamante, Hispanic 
Director Rick Bowling. 
 
Following are the minutes of the Board Meeting at the Pamplico 
Free Will Baptist Church in Pamplico. May 20, 2011, 11AM 
 The meeting began outside the church building with those attending 
sharing and prayer led by Brother Todd Smith. Then proceeding into the 
church building to see the facilities. We toured the facilities and 
discussed the possibilities for the property. The parsonage was not 
available since the former pastor has not yet moved out. Discussion 
included the possibility of the Hispanic Ministry with Fernando 
Bustamante using it. Church member Buck Hyman shared that an 
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attorney had been contacted and the papers were being drawn up for the 
transfer of the property from the Pamplico FWB Church to the SC Home 
Mission Board. The papers were not ready for the meeting but will be 
presented as soon as they are ready from the attorney. Insurance was 
discussed and Mr. Hyman said the insurance was paid up for three 
months. The board asked for the insurance to remain in effect to give 
time for the board to decide what to do with or occupy the property. 
Fernando will be contacted to discuss his interest in using the Pamplico 
property. Allan Austin and Rickey Evans were asked to try to meet with 
him.  
 The meeting was dismissed in prayer by Brother Allan Austin. Then 
the board went to lunch at Jack's in Pamplico. In attendance were SC 
Home Missions Director Reverend Earl Hendrix, Reverend Mitch Edge 
(BC), Reverend Rickey Evans (CA), Reverend Allan Austin (SCC), 
Executive Secretary Todd Smith, and Mr. Buck Hyman (Pamplico FWB 
Church member). 
  
The SC Home Mission Board met on August 19, 2011 at the 
Columbia Free Will Baptist Church at 10am.  
 Chuck Thornton opened in prayer. 
 Brother Earl Hendrix asked Brother Fernando Bustamante to do a 
survey of the Pamplico area to see the possibilities of starting a new 
Hispanic work in the Pamplico Free Will Baptist Church. Fernando said 
that he was willing to do the work if his health would hold up. And 
believes he can see if it will come together in 6 months. The board 
decided to evaluate in 6 months and go from there. Brother Fernando 
will begin as soon as he gets a key. There was discussion of renovation 
to the parsonage and selling it. The renovations will begin next week 
(week of August 22). 
 In the sale of the parsonage, Brother Rickey Evans and Brother 
Allan Austin will be responsible to get an appraisal and survey as well as 
finish the repairs. When that is finished they will get it on the market to 
sell. Brother Mac Atkinson was in attendance and said he knew an 
appraiser and surveyor and would get in touch with them to see about 
doing the work. 
 Brother Mac stated the Lebonan Church expressed they are blessed 
because of the Hispanic ministry being in their church and wish for that 
work to continue there. 
 There was a motion and second and carried to proceed with the 
process of the Pamplico property. 
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 Brother Todd Smith went over the financial report. The Aiken work 
has an $800 balance to cover the expenses of those who gave and would 
receive their award trips from the fund raising campaign. 
Bustamante’s account is over $11,000 in the red in the National Home 
Missions account. It was stated by Brother Mac Atkinson that Lebanon 
Free Will Baptist Church will cover $11,000 of this to allow Brother 
Fernando to receive his September salary. 
Missionary Reports: 
 Jim Fairchild in Aiken: The SC Executive Committee has agreed to 
hold the SC State Meeting in Aiken for a celebration service of being 
debt free. They have asked 115 churches to bring $100 to finish the debt 
and cover expenses of the Meeting. Also, it was decided in the last 
meeting for all conferences to send $200 each to cover expenses as well. 
Jim is working with a young man to possibly become youth pastor. They 
are getting ready to do some renovation for more space in fellowship and 
Wednesday night activities. They have had one saved and will be having 
a baptism soon. 
 Fernando Bustamante with Hispanics: Fear of new immigration laws 
and hoping that will not be the case in the Pamplico area. Effingham 
work is going strong with 4 to baptize in September. Mexico work is 
growing. The Bible School had 105 kids and believes they will build that 
work through the kids. He is concerned about the work in Conway. They 
have found a small building to possibly rent hopefully by next month. 
Pray for Fernando’s heart condition. 
 Meeting was adjourned to Ruby Tuesday’s. Brother Mac Atkinson 
dismissed with laying hands on Brother Fernando’s for his health and 
the new work in Pamplico. 
Allen Austin, SCFWB Home Mission Secretary  
 
 

Missionary Jim Fairchild Salary 

 2011 Budget 2012 Budget 

Housing $21,600.00 $21,600.00 

Salary $33,396.96 $33,396.96 

TOTAL $54,996.96 $54,996.96 
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SCFWB State Home Mission Board Financial Report- 2011 

BEGINNING BALANCE   January 1, 2011 $6,093.12 

INCOME SCPS Monthly Gifts to Home Mission Board $43,508.31 

 Interest $2.54 

 Gifts from Women Active for Christ $2,910.18 

 Gifts to Aiken Loan Fund/ALF Balance Fwd $5,169.19 

 Special Gift for Fernando Bustamante Account $11,000.00 

 Reimbursement Midland Property Insurance $1,372.25 

 Transferred from CELF Savings $9,000.00 

Total to Account For $79,055.59 

EXPENSES   

 Montgomery Insurance – Midland Hispanic $1,844.00 

 Pamplico Church and Parsonage Insurance $710.00 

 Transferred to Fernando Bustamante’s Acct. $13,000.00 

 Transferred to Jim Fairchild’s Account $46,424.15 

 Board Mileage and Meals $2,077.97 

 Pamplico Parsonage Utilities $434.86 

 Aiken Loan Payment $4,216.19 

 Aiken Loan Fund Overage Sent to Southside $953.00 

TOTAL EXPENSE $69,660.17 

BALANCE December 31, 2011 $9,395.42 

 
2011 Pamplico Church Special Project Account 

Income from Churches/Conferences $2,500.00 

Expenses: Pamplico Parsonage Repairs and Upkeep $2,458.46 

Balance December 31, 2011 $41.54 
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State Home Missions CELF SAVING ACCOUNT- NASHVILLE 

Balance 01-01-11 $21,401.05 

Interest Jan - Dec 2011 $536.25 

Gift Lebanon FWB Church for Fernando Bustamante Account $11,000.00 

Total to Account for: $32,937.30 

Expenses:  Transferred to Fernando Bustamante Account $14,000.00 

                   Transferred to SC HM Operations Account $9,000.00 

Total Expenses: $23,000.00 

Account Home Missions CELF BALANCE 12-31-11 $9,937.30 

 
 

SCFWB State Home Mission - Jim Fairchild Account  

BEGINNING BALANCE   January 1, 2011 $0.00 

INCOME WNAC $218.55 

 Gifts from NAFWB Home Missions $2,350.00 

 SCPS Giving Designated Jim Fairchild $9,547.66 

 Transferred from SC Home Missions $46,424.15 

Total to Account For $58,540.36 

    

EXPENSES   

 Missionary Travel and Itinerant $3,540.40 

 Missionary Salary Help $54,999.96 

TOTAL EXPENSE $58,540.36 

BALANCE December 31, 2011 $0.00 
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SCFWB EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

MEETING MINUTES 
 
SCFWB Executive Committee Meet Thursday, June 16, 2011 
 The SCFWB Executive Committee met on Thursday, June 16, 2011 
at the SCFWB State Office. Members present were Sherwood Lee, 
Marty Cox, Doug Mathis, James Sanders, Danny Stone, Mike Jones, and 
SCFWB Executive Secretary, Todd Smith. 
 Scripture Psalm 37:3 “Admonitions for Christians Living”. Several 
request and prayer by Marty Cox. Reading of letter from State Home 
Mission Board requesting that the 2012 State Meeting be hosted at the 
Southside FWB Church in Aiken with the request that each conference 
contribute $200 for provision of the Thursday meal. MSC. Discussion 
concerning meals and motels. February 23-24, 2012. General Board 
meet on Wednesday, February 22, 2012. 
Theme- “Harvest Time” Matt 9:37-38 
Speakers: Thursday Night: Keith Burden, Thursday Message- Lee 
Patrick, Friday Message- Mac Atkinson, Jr., Thursday Devotion- Tim 
Hackett, Thursday Devotion- Teddy Rabon, Friday Devotion- Allen 
Goodman, Music Provided by Beaver Creek Conference  
Moment of appreciation (slide show) for retired ministers will be 
presented if possible 
 
Minutes of the State Leaders Meeting on Saturday, October 1, 2011 
at Marriot, Columbia.  
 Present were NAFWB Executive Secretary, Keith Burden, SCFWB 
State Executive Secretary, Todd Smith, SCFWB Moderator, Sherwood 
Lee, SCFWB  Clerk, Mike Jones,  
Beaver Creek Representatives- Earl Hendrix, Tim Hackett, Mitch Edge, 
True Life Representatives- Mike Wilson, Phil Lemmons,  
Palmetto Representatives- Daggett Dungan, Henry King,  
S C Conference Representatives- Galen Dunbar, Bruce Kimbrel,  
Central Conference Representatives- Tommy Bryson, Tony Miles, 
Eastern Representatives- Johnny Evans, Doug Matthias, Larry 
McAlister. 
 Opening Remarks by Sherwood Lee about the purpose of the 
meeting, the need of constant attention to our calling and its 
responsibility, and the agenda. Opening Prayer by Tony Miles (CA). 
Each member present introduced themselves and stated their office in 
the State or the Conference. 
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 Powerful Devotion by Keith Burden from 1Sam 30:4-6 “Encouraged 
himself in the Lord His God”. He stressed that in the midst of problems 
and difficulties we would do well to work for the best instead of accept 
the worst. David refused to blame God, or anyone else; he encouraged 
himself in the sovereignty and love of God. By doing this we can learn 
to be part of the solution instead of part of the problem. 
 Brother Sherwood recommended several books for consideration 
including “On being a Leader for God” by Warren Wiersbe and “Escape 
from Church, Inc.” by Glenn Wagner. 
 Brief break for coffee. Brother Todd shared about a number of books 
used by the various conference ordaining councils and their availability 
at the State Book Store. Requested prayer for Freedom FWB Church and 
for Dale Richardson, his wife, Susan, and the family.  He also talked 
about the need of a Media Statement to explain that we are a Church 
guided organization; not a connectional government organization. He 
shared the information about the Phone Conference with CLA on Sept 
13th (Numerous informational papers from CLA were given to each 
person). Christian Law Association had Three Main recommendations- 
1) Criminal Background, 2) Reference Check, and 3) Credit Check for 
each ministerial candidate.  
 Mike Wilson from the True Life Conference asked a question about 
the need of a Credit Check. Various comments and observations. 
  An emphasis was made on getting the Church to accept 
responsibility and realize the need of doing their “homework” on a 
candidate before recommending him to the Conference.  
 Members were asked to give some “Red Flags” issues in a potential 
candidate- Finances, Moral Issues, Work Ethics, Character Ethics, 
Relationship History, and Personal Issues such as depression or 
excessive ego.  
 Break for Lunch provided by the hotel and paid for by the State 
Association.  
 Brother Sherwood asked for input from the Conferences about the 
procedure they use to license and ordain ministers. First was Tony Miles 
(Chairman CA Ordaining Counsel). The Central Conference begins the 
process when they receive a petition letter from the Church. They give 
the candidate Old and New Testament Survey, FWB Doctrine, FWB 
Treatise, and Minister’s Manuel. Questions and comments from several. 
How do you deal with the candidate during the year he is licensed? 
Ordaining Counsel tries to have a candidate in their church during the 
year for a sermon and personal / family time. 
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 Beaver Creek Conference folder of information about licensing and 
ordaining was given and explained by Earl Hendrix (Chairman CA 
Ordaining Counsel). Palmetto Conference information given by Daggett 
Duncan (Chairman Palmetto Ordaining Counsel). S C Conference report 
given by Galen Dunbar (Chairman S C Conference Ordaining Counsel). 
True Life Conference report given by Mike Wilson (TL Conference 
Ordaining Counsel). Eastern Conference by Doug Mathis (Chairman, EC 
Ordaining Counsel). 
 It was observed that many Pastors fear to ask questions or block a 
questionable candidate because of church connections so they bump the 
candidate to the Conference in the hopes that the Conference Ordaining 
Council will do “the dirty work”. Several types of Questions need to be 
asked by the Church and the Ordaining Board: 

1) Personal Questions 
2) Doctrinal Questions including specific questions about FWB 

Doctrine. 
3) Ask questions that will challenge the candidate and help them 

understand the importance and responsibility of being a 
Preacher. 

4) Pastoral Communication is needed to insure the Conference 
knows about any changes. 

5) Ask the candidate about their Salvation Experience 
 Brother Keith Burden reminded everyone that the Integrity of 
Ministry is at Stake and we must do our best to insure the qualification 
and continued faithfulness of Ministers. 
 It was stressed that the Local Church is the final authority and this 
meeting could only make recommendations. The following 
recommendations were make for consideration by the churches and the 
State. 

1. That candidates for license into the ministry be examined 
carefully by the local church, including criminal and credit 
background checks, before recommendation to the Conference. 

2. That Conferences and Churches seek ways to help a young 
minster grow in Spiritual Knowledge and practical Knowledge 
of Church procedures and policies. 

3. That Churches and Conferences adopt a Standard for ordination 
and for transfer of credentials from Conference to Conference.  

4. That Churches follow through on contacting Primary and 
Secondary References given by the candidate.  
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5. That Ministers be encouraged to preach and teach about the Call 
to the Ministry and encourage our youth to become involved in 
God’s Work. 

6. That the letter from CLA, along with questions local Church 
should ask candidates and potential Pastors, be sent to Pastors 
and key Church Leaders in the State.  

7. That Pastoral Candidate Questions and legal forms needed for 
background checks be placed on the State Web Site and make 
available to Conference Clerks. 

 Need was expressed for another meeting like this. That decision will 
be made at a later date.  Closing Prayer for the Eastern Conference and 
for the Dale Richardson Family by Daggett Duncan. 
 
November 14, 2011 
 Upon notification of the increase in Health Insurance for SCFWB Executive 
Secretary, Todd Smith {From $1,729.74 to $1,945.95 per quarter) and because 
of the urgency of the situation (premium is due Friday, Nov 18th); State 
Moderator, Sherwood Lee, and State Clerk, Mike Jones, met with Brother Todd 
on Monday, November 14th. At this meeting the State Moderator authorized 
(by executive decision) Brother Todd to pay the increased Insurance premium 
for the winter quarter. This matter will be presented to the entire board at the 
February meeting of the SCFWB Executive Committee. 
 
Thursday, February 2, 2012 
 The SCFWB Executive Committee met at the SCFWB State Office. Present 
were Sherwood Lee, Danny Stone, Marty Cox, James Sanders, Doug Mathis, 
Mike Jones, and SCFWB Executive Secretary, Todd Smith.  
 Devotion by Sherwood Lee from Psalm 24:19 on the subject “Fret Not”. 
Prayer by Danny Stone.  
 Moderator led in discussion of the program with special emphasis on the 
possible need of extra time for discussion of the Children’s Home situation. The 
singers for Special Music and the purpose of the Thursday Night Offering were 
also discussed.  Break. 
 MSC to approve increase in Health Insurance cost for SCFWB Executive 
Secretary as approved by executive decision of Moderator, Sherwood Lee on 
November 14, 2011 
 Discussion about the date and place for a State Leadership Meeting. No 
decision made. 
 Review of the State Office and Book Store report as given in the Digest of 
Reports by Executive Secretary, Todd Smith.  Matt Deckard, present Book Store 
manager, is leaving on Feb 8th to relocate to a job in Nashville. Present plans are 
to use Mrs. Teresa Smith to help in the Book Store with the possibility of a 
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change in operating hours.   
 Expression of appreciation to Book Store Manager, Matt Deckard for his 
service for the State.  
 MSC to Adjourn. Prayer by Doug Mathis.  
Rev. Mike Jones, Clerk  

SC STATE TREASURER'S REPORT 2011 

Beginning Balance   $3,793.29 

Income:      

Beaver Creek Association   4,900.00   

Central Association  4,375.00   

Eastern Conference  2,625.00   

Palmetto Conference  700.00   

True Life Conference  1,750.00   

South Carolina Conference  7,000.00   

Poston-Baggett Loan Fund                                      71.77   

Total Income $21,421.77 

Balance $25,215.06 

Expenditures:        

Executive Committee Meals 132.40  
Exec Com Mileage (includes Qual. Mtg, Cola.) 670.89  
Minister's Qualification Mtg - Columbia 869.20  
Nominating Committee Mileage 292.74  
Honorarium - Clerk  500.00  
Honorarium - Treasurer  250.00  
Informer Dues - Executive Office  4,880.00  
National Association  12,200.00  
Supplies  0.00  
Digest of Reports  601.63  
Minutes  680.48  
Poston-Baggett Loan Fund                             71.77  
Motel room for State Speaker  0.00  
Total Expenditures  $21,149.11 

Ending Balance   $4,065.95 
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S C WOMEN ACTIVE FOR CHRIST REPORT 
    
 The South Carolina Women Active for Christ met March 19, 2011 at 
Fairview Free Will Baptist Church in Spartanburg, South Carolina with 131 in 
attendance. The theme for the meeting was ‘Jesus, the Divine Caregiver’ which 
was based on I Peter 5:7. Gail Hill, WAC President, Fairview Women Active for 
Christ, gave the welcome. Sandra Dail directed the congregation in a song. 
Cindy Weaver opened the meeting in prayer. Pam Hackett, SC WAC State 
President shared opening remarks before the delegates were seated and the 
committees appointed.  
 Rev. Roy Harris presented a PowerPoint presentation about those that 
are in a care giving situation or will be caregivers: ‘Living beyond Grief: Living 
While Giving – Living Through Death’; an in-depth look at how to help and 
encourage those who provide care for others. He also outlined how to help 
family and church members by encouraging those who have lost loved ones. 
 WNAC Director, Elizabeth Hodges gave her report and encouraged the 
women of the state of SC for their faithfulness in giving. She also shared a 
PowerPoint about the Free Will Baptist women through the years and the work 
they have accomplished. 
 SC Executive Secretary Todd Smith gave a brief report regarding Bro. 
Carlisle Hanna. Faye Hanna reported on the status of the Johnson’s and 
Edgmon’s in Spain. Rev. Tim Hackett reported on the Children’s Home. Rev. 
Earl Hendrix thanked the women for their support of the Gwen Hendrix Hispanic 
Bible Institute. He gave illustrations of those who have graduated and furthered 
the gospel by starting churches in other states and countries. 
 WAC Treasurer, Cathy Logan recognized Liberty (Manning), Little 
Star, First Church (Inman), for their giving to Home Missions. She also 
recognized Lebanon, Little Star, and Chester for the outstanding giving to 
International Missions. 
 Resolutions Committee reported that amendment to the SC WAC 
Constitution and By-laws read that the District Treasurer send all monies and 
reports to the State Treasure by Dec. 1st. 
 The 2012 SC WAC meeting will be held at the Children’s Home in 
Turbeville, SC. Delegates to the National in Charlotte were appointed. The SC 
WAC Officers were elected and a prayer of dedication was given by WNAC 
Director. 
 Faye Hanna, who is in need of a kidney transplant was prayed for by the 
pastors and ordained ministers attending the meeting.  
 SC WAC officers: Pam Hackett –    President 
 Patty Newton – Vice President  Wanda Carlson – Secretary 
 Cathy Logan -   Treasurer   Sandra Dail – Field Worker 
 Mary Byrd - Member at Large   Rachel Falbo - Member at Large 
 Carolyn Snipes -   Member at Large 

 
Respectfully submitted, Pam Hackett, SC WAC President,  
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GENERAL BOARD MEETING 
 
 The SCFWB General Board convened in the Family Life Center of 
Southside  FWB Church, Aiken, SC at 10:00am on Wednesday, 
February 22, 2012. Devotion by Assistant Moderator, Danny Stone from 
Luke 2 on the “Unexpected Jesus”. Closed in Prayer. The duties of the 
General Board were explained by the Moderator.  The Moderator then 
gave the order in which reports were to be given. 
 Report of the SCFWB State Office and Book Store by Executive 
Secretary, Todd Smith as given in Digest of Reports. Corrected 
Benevolent Fund recipients. Corrected Budget as presented in the Digest 
of Reports by replacing it with a handout. Discussed the various other 
funds managed by the Executive Office. MSC to accept. 
 MSC to receive the WAC report as given in the Digest of Reports. 
Special Prayer for Mrs. Pam Hackett. 
 MSC to receive the State Treasurer Report as read by State Clerk. 
 MSC to accept Executive Committee minutes as printed in the 
Digest of Reports and the additional addendum as read by State Clerk. 
 MSC to accept State Home Mission Board report as given by Allan 
Austin. He rejoiced in the celebration of the debt being paid off on the 
Southside FWBC of Aiken. He told about the gift of the Pamplico 
Church and the progress on selling and/or using that property. He shared 
about the struggles and success of the Hispanic Ministry under Brother 
Fernando Bustamante. He also told about the board looking at the 
possibility of a new work in the future.  
 Financial Report given by Brother Todd Smith 
 MSC to accept the Committee on Committees report as given by 
Chairman, Johnny Evans.  Break.  Opening Prayer by James Sanders.   
 Friends of India report was accepted as given in the Digest with the 
understanding that more would be presented by Dr. Don Hanna during 
the Business Meeting. 
 Youth Ministries report was given by Director, Teddy Rabon. He 
gave the report of the past year’s camp and listed the upcoming camp 
schedule and speakers. He also shared the Financial Report as listed in 
the Digest. He asked permission to show a DVD during the Business 
Session. Question was asked about the decrease in fees for the coming 
year with the answer being that this was done in order to gain more 
campers. MSC to accept. 
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 Report of Children’s Home by Chairman of the Board, Tim Hackett. 
Shared financial report as given in Digest of Reports. He then read a 
written Letter about the present situation of the home.  
 The Moderator shared about the need of having this letter printed 
and available to the delegates. The Director shared information about 
several judicial areas being dealt with by the Children’s Home. Several 
questions were asked about the role of DSS, the fact that the land for the 
State Office was never officially deeded to the State Office, and other 
informational items.  
 A question was asked about any problems that would be presented if 
Children are present in the home and a conference was scheduled. It was 
stated that it was presently possible to have both on the present property.  
 The Land on which the State Office and Book Store reside has been 
surveyed and plans are on the way to deed the property to the State 
Office /Book Store.  
  Information from the General Board about the Children’s Home 

1) There are no present plans to close the Children’s Home. Any 
closure of the Home must be approved by the State Association.  

2) There is no legal reason why the Children’s Home cannot 
presently receive and care for Children. 

3) The Children’s Home is presently seeking children and a 
director.  

4)  No lawyer or DSS representative has requested that the 
Children’s Home not receive children. 

5) A plan has been presented by the Children’s Home to examine 
the facilities of the Children’s Home for use by other ministries 
as well as being used by the Children’s Home. This is presently 
possible and, in fact is being done with several meetings already 
scheduled for the Home.  

6) The General Board endorses the transitional study request as 
given by the Children’s Home.  

 MSC to approve this motion and commend the Children’s Home 
board for their hard work.  
 MSC to permit the Moderator to authorize Brother Tim Hackett to 
serve an additional year on the Children’s Home board.  
 Report of Youth Conference by Director, Bruce Kimbrel.  Meeting 
and Qualification information is available on the web site. MSC 
 MSC to accept the recommendation that the Youth Ministries and 
the Youth Conference board be kept separate at this present time.    
 MSC to adjourn. Closed in Prayer by Brother Jimmy Sanders. 
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FRIENDS OF INDIA REPORT 

 
TO THE 2012 SOUTH CAROLINA STATE ASSOCIATION OF 
FREE WILL BAPTISTS. 
 
 The need of Friends of India was never more apparent than 
during the worldwide economic slowdown and the International 
Missions economic situation of 2011. Without the funds provided 
by contributors to Friends of India many projects in our India work 
would not have had the support necessary for them to continue and 
expand. THANK YOU for helping to make an eternal difference. 
 God continues to bless the ministry of Missionary Carlisle 

Hanna- over 600 people in India 
became children of God through 
faith in Jesus Christ in 2011, 
churches were built, people were 
educated for an effective walk with 
God, and other social, educational, 
and religious works were 
accomplished.  

 Rev. (Dr.) Don Hanna continues to take an increasing role 
of leadership and training in the India work. We thank him for his 
great sacrifice and burden. We are also thankful for the work of 
Board Members Sherwood Lee, Jacob Creech, Todd Smith, and 
Buddy Seay, Jr. 
 Please consider putting “Friends of India” into your regular 
Church giving, into your estate planning, and into your personal 
prayers and giving. God is doing a great work and we invite you to 
join Him at His work.   
 Your prayers and support for the work of God in India 
are vital and greatly appreciated.  
  
Rev. Mike Jones, Secretary-Treasurer (Mike@scfoi.com) 
2434 Allen Road, Effingham, SC 29541 
www.scfriendsofindia.com      www.scfoi.com 

http://www.scfriendsofindia.com/
http://www.scfoi.com/
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2011 FRIENDS OF INDIA FINANCIAL REPORT 

FWB Foundation  Trust Fund 
  Balance January 1, 2011  $44,974.47 

  Trust Gifts in 2011  $10,066.67 
  Endowment Distribution to Gen Fund -$2,299.67 
  Trust Fund Earnings $8,246.00  

 TOTAL IN TRUST FUND Dec 31, 2011 $60,987.47 
  

     FOI GENERAL FUND- 2011 
    Balance January 1, 2011 $130,579.29 

   INCOME 2011 $113,035.84 
   TOTAL TO ACCOUNT FOR $243,615.13 
   EXPENSE 2011 -$156,328.62 
   Balance December 31, 2011 $87,286.51 
   

     
FUND DESIGNATIONS Beginning 

Balance Income 2011 Expense 2011 Balance 
12/31/11 

Church Construction Fund $27,501.60 $42,010.42 -$68,294.76 $1,217.26 

India Pastor Medical Fund $2,149.69 $3,196.61 -$4,523.80 $822.50 

Endowment Gift $1,001.71 $2,299.67 -$2,050.07 $1,251.31 

Bolen Memorial Fund $220.00 $1,510.00 -$1,460.00 $270.00 

Volena Wilson Bible Institute $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 

Special Project- Blankets $0.00 $430.00 -$430.00 $0.00 

Boys Hostel Fund $1,544.35 $9,737.93 -$9,167.76 $2,114.52 

Motorcycle / Bike Fund $0.00 $754.35 -$300.00 $454.35 

Famine Relief Fund $0.00 $625.00 -$525.00 $100.00 

Medical Mission Fund $400.00 $0.00 -$400.00 $0.00 

Conference Expense Fund $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 

Travis Poston Land Fund $2,100.00 $4,321.01 -$6,421.01 $0.00 

Pastor Help Fund $15,385.59 $0.00 -$15,385.59 $0.00 

Undesignated Fund $79,276.35 $48,150.85 -$47,370.63 $80,056.57 

Total $130,579.29 $113,035.84 -$156,328.62 $87,286.51 
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SC YOUTH MINISTRIES REPORT 2011 
 
 2011 was a great year for our SCFWB youth! The Lord blessed 
at our camps in a great way. The theme for our camps last year was 
"Who Has Your Heart?" This really got the attention of our youth and 
challenged them to have a better relationship with our Lord. Our Teen 
Camp was held in June at The Anchorage in Lake Waccamaw, N.C. with 
Rev. Blake Coghill as the preacher for the week. We had 42 teens in 
attendance and there were two salvations during the week. There was 
also many decisions made to serve the Lord better, to get in God's word 
more, to have more prayer time with the Lord, and praying for families. 
  Our Junior Camp was held in July at Camp Pee Dee in Marion, 
S.C., with Rev. Jonathan Postlewaite as the preacher for the week. We 
had 84 juniors in attendance and there were 20 salvations during the 
week! Glory! There were also many decisions made on the altar for 
service, rededication, and praying for their families. On Thursday night 
many of our parents and some area church members came for our 
closing service. The youth sang several songs that they learned during 
the week. It was a very busy and fun filled week! 
  Our Fall Youth Retreat was held in October at The Landmark 
Resort in Myrtle Beach, S.C. with Rev. Joe Wilson from FWB 
International Missions. We had 95 youth in attendance! Amen! There 
was one salvation, along with many decisions made on the altar during 
this two day retreat. There was great preaching, wonderful music and 
songs, and the motel served us great meals and treated us well. We 
enjoyed going to Nascar Speed Park, Wonder Works, Maze Mania, and 
miniature golf. We had a great turnout this year for our retreat, with 35 
adults coming along with their youth as chaperones, making the total 
attendance for our retreat 130! It was a great way to finish 2011 for our 
youth in South Carolina!!! 
 
Rev. Teddy Rabon, SCFWB Youth Ministries Director 
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SC YOUTH MINISTRIES TREASURER'S REPORT 2011 

Beginning Balance $8,477.95 

Deposits/Income  

 Anchorage - Teens $10,290.00  

 Pee Dee - Juniors $9,220.00  

 Fall Retreat - Teens $16,758.97  

 Rentals $700.00  

 Thursday Eve. Offering State Assn. $223.00  

 WNAC National $100.00  

 SC Plan of Support $91.77  

  $37,383.74  

Total  $37,466.88 

Expenditures  

Anchorage Rent (food included) $12,000.00  

Pee Dee Rent $4,996.00  

Fall Retreat $14,419.58  

Food - Jr. Camp $3,264.46  

Board Meetings $86.64  

Mileage $584.75  

Honorariums $1,850.00  

Canteen $584.41  

Postage/Mailing $52.80  

Activities & Crafts -  Jr. Camp  $777.55  

Insurance $258.00  

Reimbursements/Overpayments $200.00  

Promotional $1,085.40  

Trailer (rental equipment) $1,312.00  

Love Gift - Jennifer Bishop $500.00  

Lifeguards $300.00  

Total Expenditures  $40,959.59 

Closing Balance  $4,985.24 



33 

 

 COMMITTEE ON COMMITTEES  
Nominations:        
To Serve on The Nominating Committee: 
Beaver Creek Conference  Rev. Chris Todd  *Chairman         
Central Conference  Rev. Steve Hyman 
Eastern Conference  Rev.  Mike Bishop 
Palmetto Conference  Rev. Charles Mosley 
True Life Conference  Rev. John Cody  
South Carolina Conference Rev. Galen Dunbar  
 
To Serve on The Resolutions Committee:  
Beaver Creek Conference Rev. Jim Fairchild     
Central Conference                                                                      Rev. Wayne Snipes 
Eastern Conference   Rev. Thad Jacobs 
Palmetto Conference  Rev. Darrell Morgan 
True Life Conference       Rev. Mike Wilson 
South Carolina Conference Rev. Mac Atkinson, Jr  *Chairman 
Submitted by: 
Rev. Johnny Evans (EC) (Chairman), Rev. Byron Sheer (TL), Rev. Billy Baker (CA), 
Rev Donnie Miles (SCC), Rev. Daggett Duncan (PA), Rev Todd Black (BC) 
 

NOMINATING COMMITTEE 
  
One Year Term Ending 2013  STATE OFFICERS & PROGRAM COMMITTEE 
Moderator:   Replacing Sherwood Lee (SC) Sherwood Lee (SC) 
 Asst. Moderator: Replacing Danny Stone (EC)  Danny Stone (EC)  
Clerk: Replacing Mike Jones (SC) Tom Hill (CA)  
Asst. Clerk: Replacing Jeff Cockrell (SC) Stephen Hyman (CA) 
Treasurer:  Replacing Marty Cox (CA) Marty Cox (CA) 
Asst. Treasurer: Replacing Stephen Hyman (CA) Scott Ard (EC) 
Member at Large: Replacing Doug Mathis (EC) Doug Mathis (EC) 
Member at Large: Replacing James Sanders (BC) James Sanders (BC) 
 
FINANCE COMMITTEE AND CREDENTIALS COMMITTEE 
Note:  The State Treasurer automatically serves on the Finance and Credentials 
Committee 
Replacing Wayne Snipes (CA) Wayne Snipes (CA) (2015) 
 
YOUTH MINISTRIES BOARD  
Replacing Blake Coghill   Wesley Campbell (BC) (2014) 
Replacing Jonathan Postlewaite  David Carlson (SCC) (2016) 
Replacing Royce Horne (SCC)  Chris Edwards (SCC) (2017)    
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HOME MISSIONS BOARD 
Replacing Chuck Thornton (PA) Chuck Thornton (PA) (2017) 
Replacing Rickey Evans (CA) Neil Hinson (CA) (2015)  
 
Submitted by: 
Mitch Edge, Chairman (BC) , Mike Bishop (EC), Tom Hill (CA), John Cody (TL), 
Daggett Duncan (PC), Earl Hanna (SC) 
 

COMBINE YOUTH BOARDS REPORT 
To the SC State Asso. of FWB. In response to the possibility of the 
combination of both youth boards. 
At this time the Youth Ministry Board and the State Youth Conf. Board 
of the SC State Association of FWB are in agreement that it is not 
feasible to join together into one state youth board. Reasons for this 
are as follows.... 
1. The different structure and work of the two boards. 
2. The possible changes in the future structure of overall youth ministry 
possibilities for the state. 
Perhaps in the coming years this opportunity can be revisited.  
Respectfully submitted, 
Bruce Kimbrel, State Youth Conf. 
Teddy Rabon, State Youth Min. Board 
 

SC STATE SCM/CTS REPORT  
 
 2011 was another great year of representation by our SC youth at the 
NYC in Charlotte, NC. 
 Many of our youth placed in competitions in Bible and Music and Art. 
Also, there was participation in the Reach that Guy ministry and nightly youth 
services. Young people from our state also where involved in the ministries of 
E- Team (where several of them felt the call of the Lord leading them into the 
field of missions) and the Truth/Peace Leadership conference. 
 This year our youth conference will be held July 15-18 in Memphis, TN. 
The theme for this year is taken from Acts 4:12 - for there is no other name 
under heaven by which we can be saved. State competition will be held April 
27-28 at Temple FWB Church in DARLINGTON. Registration will begin at 6:30 on 
Fri. night with the meeting starting at 7pm, and will begin again Sat. morning at 
8am with the meeting starting at 8:30 with lunch provided at noon. Any church 
interested in participating may contact Merinda Parrish, competition 
coordinator, ph.# 843-598-6476. Registration deadline will be April 20th. To 
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receive registration forms and competition guidelines you may call Randall 
House or contact our SC State office. There is also the web site specifically for 
the NYC at www.verticalthree/fwbnyc.com. All churches are encouraged to 
participate in the competition this year. We have waved the requirement for 
district competitions in hopes that this will spur on more  participation from 
across the state. However, please understand that all national guidelines 
should be adhered to. 
 Please be in prayer for those young people who are raising money to 
participate in the ministries of E-team and Truth & Peace. Many of them are 
available for services and other fund raising possibilities. Names of these young 
people are available through our state office. 
 May God bless our youth through out our state! 
Respectfully submitted, 
Bruce Kimbrel 
 

REPORT OF THE RESOLUTIONS COMMITTEE 
 
 We resolve that we as a body thank the Executive Committee 
for their hard work in preparation for this the Seventieth Annual 
Session of the South Carolina State Association or Original Free Will 
Baptists, as well as their thoughtfulness in the presentation of such an 
appropriate theme, “Harvest Time.” 
 Be it resolved that we stand in opposition to President Barak 
Obama and Health and Human Services Secretary Kathleen Sebelius in 
Forcing Churches to break their moral conscience in requiring that they 
fund contraception through insurance or by any other means. 
 Since we are obviously living in the last days, and since South 
Carolina Free Will Baptist Churches recorded 141 baptisms and a net 
gain of 114 members in our 116 churches, be it resolved that we 
remember, and not allow ourselves to be distracted, in recalling that 
our primary mission is evangelizing our world. 
 Be it resolved that this body give a rising vote thanks, 
acknowledging the hard work and hospitality of Southside Free Will 
Baptist Church and the South Carolina State Home Missions Board in 
hosting this, the 70th annual session of the South Carolina State 
Association of Free Will Baptists. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Rev. Jim Fairchild, Rev. Wayne Snipes, Rev. Thad Jacobs, Rev. Darrell 
Morgan, Rev. Mike Wilson, Rev. Mac Atkinson, Jr. (Chairman) 

http://www.verticalthree/fwbnyc.com
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SC FREE WILL BAPTIST HOME FOR CHILDREN 
 
 
SC Free Will Baptist Home for Children 
2012 Report To The 
South Carolina State Association of FWB 
 
 
As we close another page on our journal in the life of the South Carolina Free 
Will Baptist Home for Children we are so very grateful for the opportunities and 
responsibilities God has assigned us in the privilege to serve 37 children in 
2011. Our journal is filled with precious moments of: 
 
Reflections: 
We reflect upon the hundreds and hundreds of children that have matriculated 
through the hallways, dining room, playground, and dorms: of the multitudes 
of meals cooked, loads of laundry washed, tears wiped, hugs given, diapers 
changed, and lives rejuvenated with hope and dreams. We reflect upon the 
many staff members, volunteers, financial supporters, and prayer warriors who 
have made this journey possible. We reflect upon sacrifices of so many willing 
individuals who gave, so a child could have hope. 
 
Rejoicing: 
We rejoice in the blessings and burdens that have been involved along our 
path. We rejoice how so many needs have been met by willing and gracious 
givers of their time and finances. We rejoice in the unsung heroes who have 
been part of this ministry and they may never know the results of their labor 
until eternity. We rejoice because of the children who have received hope, help 
and healing from a place called SC Free Will Baptist Home for Children. 
 
Resolve: 
We are resolved to continue to be a place of service for those in need. We 
resolve to continue to be a light to those whose world has been darkened. We 
resolve to continue to bring hope, help and healing to broken lives and 
shattered dreams. We resolve to continue to follow the will of God as we look 
to the future. 
 
We are deeply indebted and grateful to each of you for your prayers and 
support to the Children’s Home. Would you please continue to support and 
pray as we serve the Lord here in Turbeville, South Carolina?  
 
May the Lord Bless you! 
The South Carolina Free Will Baptist Home for Children Board of Directors
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S. CAROLINA CHURCHES 
 
Beaver Creek Association 
Canaan. $10,736.55 
Fairview, Spartanburg 600.00 
Fairview, Spartanburg Women...100.00 
First, Chester 100.00 
First, Enoree 325.00 
First, Greenwood         750.00 
First, Greer 156.00 
First, Inman 400.00 
Gaffney  876.00 
High Point, Lancaster 2,349.69 
High Point, Master’s Men 105.00 
High Point, Women’s 100.00 
Hope, Spartanburg 476.65 
Lesslie, Rock Hill 200.00 
Liberty, Lancaster 13,429.63 
Lockhart, Union 2,972.83 
North Spartanburg, Inman 1,000.00 
Parkway, Boiling Springs 2,881.82 
Southside, Spartanburg 1,300.00 
Turning Point, Spartanburg 593.30 
Total                     $39,452.47 

 
Central Conference 

Bethel, Florence $65.00 
Central Association 385.08 
Damascus, Conway 5,288.03 
Evergreen, Conway 4,861.00 
First, Hamlet 760.00 
First, Myrtle Beach 1,383.00 
Free Welcome, Conway 2,167.64 
Freedom, Tabor City 100.00 
Grace, Loris 100.00 
Greater Vision, Bladenboro 2,300.00 
Little Bethel, Johnsonville 1,200.00 
Little Star, Johnsonville 1,210.00 
Mt. Ariel, Conway 900.00 
Mt. Trolly, Galivants Ferry 3,304.01 
Mullins-Marion 6,570.34 
Oak Grove  4,797.90 
Pee Dee, Conway 20.00 
Socastee, Socastee 25.00 
South Conway, Conway 3,281.28 
Unity, Johnsonville 2,400.00 
White Savannah, Conway 663.19 
Wildwood, Nichols 515.35 
Total                    $42,296.82 
 

Eastern Conference 
Calvary, Georgetown ..........$2,379.75 
Cornerstone-Fellowship 263.77 
Cypress Fork, Manning 225.00 
Eastern Conf., Johnsonville 750.00 
Gilead, Scranton 3,453.83 
Happy Home, Andrews 2,650.00 
Hillside, Florence 300.00 
Lighthouse, Florence 75.00 
Mill Branch, Johnsonville 3,462.64 
New Prospect, Pamplico 780.00 
New Vision, Hemingway 504.60 
St. John, Pamplico 1,758.60 
Williams Hill 400.00 
Total                    $17,003.19 
 

Palmetto Conference 
New Vision, Ft. Lawn 250.10 
Peace Spartanburg.  75.00 
Total                           $325.10 

 
South Carolina Conference 

Bay Branch               $2,750.00 
Bethany, Timmonsville 2,292.00 
Beulah, Pamplico 6,882.61 
Black River, Andrews 1,100.00 
Columbia, Columbia 360.00 
Eastside, Florence 265.29 
Fellowship, Florence 407.05 
First, Darlington 325.00 
First, Florence 420.00 
First, Hartsville 502.36 
First, N. Charleston 462.26 
FWB Bible, Darlington 1,700.00 
Grace, Lake City 2,594.46 
Horse Branch, Turbeville 8,793.53 
Immanuel, Santee 515.00 
Jefferson Road, Sumter 631.09 
Lebanon, Effingham 3,245.97 
Liberty, Manning 665.48 
Low Country, N. Charleston 957.92 
Lynches River, Scranton 880.00 
Mt. Elon, Pamplico 770.78 
Mt. Elon Young Adult SS 75.00 
New Town, Lake City 1,501.71 
New Town Mellette Circle 200.00 
Pamplico, Pamplico 750.63 
Peace, Florence 999.96 
Poplar Hill, Hemingway 1,305.00 
Sand Hill, Coward 4,469.50 
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Southside, Darlington 770.74 
St. Johns, Patrick 203.99 
Tabernacle, Coward 1,200.00 
Temple, Darlington 925.43 
Victory, Andrews 694.80 
Westside.   5,992.75 
Total                      $55,610.31 
 

True Life Conference 
Gloryland, Rock Hill 650.00 
Total                       $650.00 
 
NORTH CAROLINA CHURCHES 

 
Blue Ridge Association 

Fairview, Marion$1,001.74 
Hill Top, Travelers Rest 500.00 
Northview, Statesville  940.00 
Total                    $2,441.74 
 

Coastal Association 
Sherwood Forest WAC……….$75.00 
Total                            $75.00 
 

Foothills Association 
Salem, Old Fort 700.00 
Total                       $700.00 

 
Palmer Association 

Oak Grove, Elm City      $4,201.70 
Wildwood, Wilson 515.35 
Total                        $4,717.05 
 

Pamlico Association 
Ephesus, Blounts Creek ................ $296.26 
Mt. Olive, Plymouth .................... 1,300.00 
Total                           $1,596.26 
 

Piedmont Association 
Southside, Rockingham ............. $6,130.99 
Total                         $6,130.99 
 

Randall Association 
Charity 852.35 
Total $852.35 
 
Western Piedmont Bible Fellowship 
Association 
Lowell, Lowell 75.00 
Total  $75.00 

 
 
 

Total Income from Churches 
FWB SC Churches   $155,337.89 
FWB NC Churches  16,588.39 
All Other Churches… 51,621.01 
Total  $223,547.29 
 

Total Income 
Churches $223,547.29 
Groups & Organizations & Business & 
Individuals  202,139.40 
Total  $425,686.69 
 
 
OUR TOP 15 GIVING SC 
CHURCHES--2011 
Liberty, Lancaster $ 13,429.63 
Canaan, Lancaster $ 10,736.55 
Horse Branch, Turbeville $8,793.53 
Beulah, Pamplico $ 6,882.61 
Mullins-Marion, Mullins$ 6,570.34 
Westside, Johnsonville$ 5,992.75 
Damascus, Conway $ 5,288.03 
Evergreen, Conway $ 4,861.00 
Oak Grove, Conway $ 4,797.90 
Sand Hill, Coward $ 4,469.50 
Mill Branch, Johnsonville $3,462.64 
Gilead, Lake City $ 3.453.83 
Mt. Trolly, Galivants Ferry $3,304.01 
South Conway, Conway$ 3,281.28 
Lebanon, Effingham $3,245.97
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SCFWB Home for Children – 2011 Expenses 
Annual Membership $ 255.00 
Automobile Expenses $ 12,701.44 
     Auto Insurance 2,284.96 
     Fuel 7,428.24 
     Repairs and Maintenance 2,857.05 
     Tags and Taxes 131.19 
     Automobile Expenses-Other  
Bank Service Charges/Card Fees $ 125.05 
Children’s Personal Needs $ 20,242.65 
     Clothes 2,589.29 
     Counseling 11,260.00 
     Education 1,281.70 
     Hair Cuts      490.00 
     Medical Needs/Medicines  328.70     
     Recreational 3,839.96      
     Other Needs        453.00 
Dues and Training $ 385.00 
Equine Program $ 418.82 
Insurance $ 39,697.25 
     Dental 2,024.06 
     Health 24,666.80 
     Liability 8,407.89 
     Worker’s Comp. 4,598.50 
      
Interest Expenses $15.24 
Kitchen-Food $27,549.00 
Mileage/Fees/Misc Expenses $2,202.55 
Office Expenses $8,673.31 
Operating Supplies  
Payroll $186.115.77 
       
FoxHunt-Promo $ 13,884.37 
Promotional Expenses $ 7,395.64 
     Travel 3,221.34 
     Newsletter 659.10 
     Equipment/Supplies 1,873.17 
     Promo Expenses-Other 1,642.03 
Repairs/Maintenance $ 16,002.70 
Legal Fees $ 3,787.50 
Utilities $ 47,603.21 
     Electric 27,881.73 
     LP Gas 5,979.09 
     Telephone 6,644.05 
     Waste 2,522.74 
     Water 4,575.60 
TOTAL EXPENSES—2011 $ 387,054.50 
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SCFWBHC Proposed Budget -- 2012  
Personnel .............................................................   $ 196,000 
Insurance ..............................................................  39,000 
Childcare ..............................................................  20,000 
Utilities  ...............................................................  48,860 
Kitchen  ...............................................................  7,000 
Office  ...............................................................  10,000 
Promotion.............................................................  12,000 
Maintenance .........................................................  15,000 
Transportation ......................................................  10,500 
Dues  ...............................................................  1,255 
Training  ...............................................................  385 
Savings  ...............................................................  20,000 
TOTAL PROPOSED BUDGET-2012 $ 400,000.00 
 

CHILDREN’S HOME OPEN LETTER 
 to the South Carolina Free Will Baptist State Association 

February 23, 2012 

 The South Carolina Free Will Baptist Home for Children has 
been in operation for 63 years serving hundreds of children whose lives 
have been shattered and their homes have been broken.  We have 
served, according to our records, 631 children.  (Please note that we do 
not have records of the number of children in the home from 1949-
1968 and 1970-1982. These records have been misplaced or lost.  We 
are presently searching for them).  Through the years, with the help of 
directors, staff members, volunteers, and supporters; thousands and 
thousands of hours and millions of dollars have been given for the care 
of these precious children.  Last year, we had the privilege of 
ministering to 37 children.  Words will never be able to adequately 
express our gratitude to everyone who have served and helped the 
Home.  The multiplicity of hours and finances given through these 63 
years are immeasurable and invalueble and we must never forget their 
sacrifices.   Our gratitude for everyone who has prayed, given, worked, 
volunteered, served, and been involved in whatever capacity will never 
be sufficient to repay the love each of you have given.  Thank you and 
God bless you! 
 The Children’s Home was started with the sole purpose of 
offering a home for children who have been abandoned, abused, and 
forsaken; to help develop children spiritually, intellectually, physically, 
and socially into responsible Christian men and women; to provide a 
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haven of love, compassion, discipline, and learning; and to provide a 
Christian alternative to these children. 
 Today we stand at the edge of a new horizon.  Our Home has 
served her purpose well.  There have been many difficulties, trials, 
troubles, and struggles that have battered the Home, but she stood the 
test.   
 During the last several years, we have observed a growing trend 
that has caused the Board to ask some difficult questions and seek 
difficult answers. The trend is a continual fall in the number of children 
available to the Home.  As of January 20, 2012 we have no children.  
There are numerous reasons which can be given for this trend.  First, 
the ever changing rules and regulations from Federal and State 
government concerning child care have brought about new 
philosophies and mandates.  In order to meet these requirements a 
Children’s Home must be able to market itself to the State.  The SASA 
law of 1997 mandated that all states shorten the length of stay of 
children in a facility or individual homes. The mandate also requires 
states to place children into foster care or individual home rather than 
group homes.  States will be rated on their level of performance based 
on movement of children out of the system. Penalties, withdrawal of 
Federal funds, will be accessed based on lack of compliance.  Presently, 
the average stay in a child care center and/or foster home is between 
35-41 months. This law mandates reunification of children to their 
families or adoption within 24 months.  Permanency (Which is the goal 
of SASA Law mandating that children be placed back with their families 
or adopted) is imperative through reunification, adoption, or 
guardianship.  In 2007, a government task force was set up due to the 
external and internal pressures to shorten the period of time a child 
remains in the custody of the state.  Secondly, when homes are 
disrupted due to drugs, alcohol, crime, hardship, separations, etc., 
children in these families are taken into the custody of DSS.  Private 
placement is almost a thing of the past because of these changing 
regulations.  Once a private placement child is accepted, DSS 
automatically becomes involved through supervised visits, oversight, 
and movement of the child.  Children’s Homes, especially Christian 
Children’s Homes, will be last on the list.  Our present Governor has 
appointed a new DSS Director.  This individual is from Hawaii and has 
publically stated that her parents are Jewish, but she is an atheist.  She 
further stated that she is not going to be persuaded by faith based 
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homes; they mean nothing to her.  In phone conversations with the 
State DSS officials it is evident that there is an underlying philosophy 
that is unfavorable to Christian Child Care facilities.  Thirdly, our home is 
not qualified to accept the ever changing special needs of these dear 
children.  Many of the children in the system have disciplinary, learning, 
emotional, psychological, and physical needs that demand special 
attention and care.  These circumstances dictate the presence of 
specialized staff members (nurses, therapist, counselors, etc).  Our 
Home was not set up for this.   
 We are a level one care facility. South Carolina Home for 
Children is unable to accept children who are disobedient and rebellious 
at home or school; children who are violent or who cannot control their 
emotions, children who have tendencies to be self-abusive or have 
behavior problems; children who have run away from home; and 
children who require special care.  This type of care requires specialized 
training, certified staff, and facilities.  In order to meet requirements for 
their acceptance numerous requirements of staff and equipment would 
have to be in place which would incur a heavy financial burden to the 
Home.  The financial burden to revamp our home to the changing needs 
of child care would be astronomical not only in initial cost, but in the 
annual budget.  The original purpose of our Home was to take care of 
children for a temporary period of time while the parents, 
grandparents, and/or guardian could financially and physically take 
them back.  We were never set up to take care of troubled children. 
In conversations and with Brother Mike Corley, the Director of the 
Children’s Home in Eldridge, Alabama; Brother Newl Dotson, Director of 
the Harvest Free Will Baptist Home for Children in Duffield, Virginia; 
Brother James Kilgore and Brother Clarence Lewis from the Free Will 
Baptist Family Ministries in Greenville, Tennessee; and Dr. Ben Davis, 
President of the Connie Maxwell Home here in South Carolina it is 
becoming more evident that child care ministries are becoming more 
difficult and complicated. The Alabama facility only has 17 children and 
has only served 21 children in 2011 with an annual budget of $720,000.  
The Virginia home only has 10 and is on the verge of losing them.  In 
fact, he called and asked if we had some children we could send them.  
The Family Ministries of Greenville, Tennessee has an annual budget of 
eight and one-half million dollars serving 110 children in Arkansas and 
Tennessee.  About one-half of their budget is for Assisted Living 
Facilities.  The Connie Maxwell Home is down by over 25%, the largest 
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decrease in their history.   Further discussion on these homes and the 
future of them could be given, but time will not allow it.  We are all 
basically in the same boat. 
 The calls to our Home for placement of children have become 
few and far between, some of the calls we have received are for 
children we are not able to facilitate.   
 Financial responsibility must be viewed in the light of Biblical 
stewardship; the costs verses the benefits must be weighed.  As 
someone has said a ministry must run to the problem and not run away 
from the problem.  Therefore, in order to meet the present needs of 
the children in South Carolina and the requirement mandated by the 
State and Federal Government, we must restructure our services and 
programs.   
 Therefore, the Board of Directors met on January 17, 2012 and 
after much prayer and discussion makes the following 
recommendations to the State: 

(1) That the SC State Association adopt the proposed budget of 
$400,000 for 2012 with the following caveat:  

• This is a proposed budget $72,000 less than last years.  
It is based on 15-20 children and seven staff members. 

• This is a proposed budget with the realization that the 
Home must stay open for a time period due to 
litigations, trials and operational expenses which are on 
going. We do have Dorm Parents who are on standby in 
the event we receive children. 

• This is with realization that the Board is authorized only 
to spend what is absolutely necessary in the transitional 
period. 

• During the transitional period we will have two (2) staff 
members and the Financial Oversight Committee will 
continue to serve.   The cost of the transitional period, 
with no children on board (utilities, maintenance, and 
other expenses) will be around $150,000. 

(2) That the present SC State FWB Home for Children Board remain 
and that Tim Hackett, Chairman of the Board remain for this 
year of transition due to continued legal and transitional 
matters presently facing the Home. 

(3) That a Transitional Study Committee consisting of the Executive 
Committee of the Board of Trustees of the Children’s Home 
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(Tim Hackett, Larry Hawkins, Allan Goodman), the Moderator 
(Sherwood Lee) and Executive Secretary (Todd Smith) of the 
South Carolina Free Will Baptist State Association be 
established for the express purpose of studying the possible 
change of direction, purpose and name of the ministry.  
Possible change could be The South Carolina Free Will Baptist 
Conference Center.  (We ask that it be called a committee and 
not a board for legal and insurance ramification).  It must be 
understood that this is a study committee with no authority to 
change the direction or purpose of the Home. 

• The Transition Study Committee will be authorized to 
bring in other individuals necessary to make the 
necessary plans, proposal, site development and other 
studies necessary. (Experts, Youth Board Member(s), 
WAC member(s), etc.). 
The study of the development of the land and property 
must be done under the supervision of experts.  Careful 
consideration will be given in the development of a 
lake with fish and/or swimming pool, activities building, 
and other improvements.  A master plan will be 
proposed and given to the State. 

• The Transition Study Committee will report back to the 
State on their progress at the 2013 meeting with plans, 
programs, and procedures for the Conference Center. 

Please Note:  The Conference Center can be used for: 
Camps, Retreats, Meetings for State, Districts, Local 
Churches (inside and outside of FWB –who meet 
guidelines set forth in the policy manual), Board 
Retreats, Men’s Retreats, Ladies Retreats, Father-Son 
and Mother-Daughter Retreats, Deacon Retreats, 
Officer’s Retreat, the apartment and house could be 
used for Missionaries home on leave or passing 
through. The sky is the limit of what we can do and 
offer.  Please note that the apartment, dorm parent’s 
apartments, and director’s home are now available for 
missionaries, evangelists, etc. 

(4) The Conference Center (upon the State’s approval of this 
proposal) could be available for such retreats following this 
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State meeting – Reservations can be made by calling the home 
and scheduling your dates and times.  A cook will be available 
for meals – and a nominal fee will be charged to cover food and 
other expenses. 

(5) At a time deemed appropriate by the South Carolina Free Will 
Baptist State Association,  the funds, assets, properties, etc, be 
transferred into the FWB Conference Center Ministries.  This 
process will take time – time to implement, time to evaluate 
the land, buildings, and potentials, time to make the proper 
proposals and reports to the State for the approval of the State. 

(6)  That the Transitional Study Committee shall recommend that a 
new Board be set up for the Conference Center and names 
submitted by this Committee to the State for approval. 

 Be assured that all this depends on the authorization of the 
South Carolina State Association.  The Home will remain open and will 
continue to be open for receiving children, but we must be aware of the 
fact that we are a level one Children’s Home.   It must be understood 
that in order to continue operations radical changes may have to be 
made.  These changes would consist of hiring certified workers, 
therapist, counselors, social workers, etc., and also we may have to 
consider what areas of service we want to offer children.   We as a 
board and staff stand ready and willing to serve the children of this 
great state.  We request your continual support to the Home – with the 
realization that our ministry will continue, but may take on a new level 
of outreach.  We are not destroying the Home, but it is our desire to 
develop a greater and more effective ministry through the Home. 
 These have not been easy decisions or requests but necessary 
ones.  Your prayers, support, input, ideas, and help will greatly be 
appreciated.  
  
Once again, thank you from the bottom of our Hearts! 
South Carolina Free Will Baptist Home for Children Board  
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